
Greetings AVAPL Members, 

 

     Itôs hard to believe it, but another year has passed for AVAPL.  In many ways, looking back, the year seems quite short.  When I recall our Busi-

ness Meeting in San Diego, it seems like only yesterday.  On the other hand, as I bring to mind some of the challenges of the past year, many of those 

now seem quite distant.     

     Shortly on the heels of the New Year, as we were preparing and planning for our Mid-Winter Meetings, we lost Jim Besyner.  It was shocking, 

devastating, and for a while, paralyzing.  As much as I am proud of what we accomplished this year and as much as this year has been remarkable in 

so many ways, losing our dear friend and President-Elect will be the event that marks this year for me.  I will also remember the wonderful sentiment 

and memories of him weôve shared since, particularly as we gathered at the Leadership Conference.  I am greatly honored to be the first to present the 

new AVAPL award given in Jimôs name to an early career psychologist leader, whom he personally mentored, Dr. Andrea Zartman.  As Jim was very 

passionate about training and mentorship, this seems a wonderful way to remember him.      

     One of my overarching goals this year was to bring a new level of communication to our group.  I am very ex-

cited to have been able to bring about changes in the way we utilize our communication resources.  Thanks to Dr. 

Peter Graves and the Newsletter Committee, we have re-issued our newsletter, reborn in an electronic version.  We 

hosted Dr. Rodney Bakerôs wonderful VA Psy-chology Photo History Project.  We have published minutes and 

reports to our webpage, and we have refreshed the AVAPL face page multiple times over the course of the year, 

making our website a nexus of communication.  There were challenges to this goal, though.  Late last year, several 

of us were alarmed to find messages we were writing to one another turning up in Google searches.  Our list 

service was archiving our posts, and those archive files, once found by Google, were being indexed for searches. 

Fortunately, the solution to this problem turned out to be quite simple; we moved to Google Groups.  In spite of 

the anxiety it caused, resolving this problem cre- ated a wonderful forum to recognize and affirm the incredible 

value of our community and our communications with one another. 

     Another objective we realized this year was expanding membership and enhancing member participation.  

General membership in AVAPL is greater than ever before, with more than 300 members, and participation in 

elections indicated a remarkable surge in interest with an unprecedented four candidates running for President-Elect 

this past cycle.  Attendance at the Leadership Conference topped 200 for the first time! 

     The VA Psychology Leadership Conference was a great success this year.  In our second year in San Antonio, 

we were honored to host the APA President, Dr. Melba Vasquez, as well as to include addresses by Dr. Katherine Nordal., Executive Director for 
Professional Practice, American Psychological Association, APA Practice Organization, and key members of the Practice and Public Interest 

Directorates, including Dr. Randy Phelps, and Dr. Diane Elmore.  With a focus on the VA Transformational Initiatives, we welcomed Dr. Toni Zeiss 

and other familiar friends and some new leaders from VA Central Office, including Dr. Mary Schohn and Dr. George Arana, Assistant Deputy Un-
der Secretary for Health, Clinical Operations and were once again able to hear firsthand about the changes in store for VA mental health.  As 

always, we were able to create a rich opportunity for dialogue around some of the issues concerning psychologist leaders in VA.  Additionally, Iôm 

proud to report that, as the holders and managers of the conference fund, AVAPL and its co-sponsors of the Conference, Division 18 and APA, con-

tinued to ensure the conference was financially solvent.  

     Our main advocacy event, the Executive Committeeôs Midwinter Meetings in DC, was a great success this year.  We were able to educate key 

leaders and important decision mak- ers in Congress and elsewhere about VA psy-

chologistsô central roles in health promotion, disease prevention and primary care; 

we discussed concerns about mental health funding and the effect of local pressure to 

provide compensation and pension evaluations on availability of clinical care; and 

we reinforced the need for continued and additional support of VA mental health re-

search.  We were also able to enhance and extend the relationships our organization 

relies on to be able to make these visits.  Extending beyond this critical, central advocacy mission, this year we also added a liaison to APAôs Board of 

Educational Affairs.  This relationship with the Education Directorate will serve to increase our awareness of their activities and initiatives.       

     A final objective of my Presidential year was to expand and continue our organizations commitment to psychologist promotion and leadership 

opportunities.  In an effort to describe psychologist promotions since the initiation of Hybrid 38 for our profession, we have sponsored a workgroup to 

create a comprehensive directory of psychologist leaders, and to use this directory to survey key issues relevant to promotion and leadership opportu-

nities.  Our hope is that the information this workgroup collects will provide a rich summary of the status of psychology promotion as it now stands, 

and that this will serve to focus our advocacy efforts in this area. I personally wish to thank Dr. Steve Lovett for leading this effort as well as the entire 

workgroup on this project.  

     I want to express many thanks to the members of our AVAPL Executive Committee:  Drs. June Malone, Pam Fischer, Ann Landes, and Lisa Kear-

ney.  We have had a great deal of fun working together and I have truly enjoyed the experience of serving with each of them.  I am excited to begin 

working with Dr. Mary Levenson. this coming year and I have great expectations for Pam as our next President.     

     I want to specifically and personally thank Dr. Jeff Burk.  Jeff has been a great source of mentorship and support for me in this endeavor and 

throughout my VA career. Additionally, Iôd like to acknowledge that this year, as in years before, Jeffôs help and hard work has been vital in support 

of the Conference, the list-serve, elections, awards, and even dues collections.  

     Finally, I am so very grateful to have had this wonderful opportunity to serve all of you, members of AVAPL, and this excellent organization.  

While this year has held significant challenges, the rewards have been great.  It has been both a superb honor, and a true pleasure.  Thanks to you all. 

 

  George Shorter, Ph.D., President, AVAPL    

Letter from the President   
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homes. Veterans gain the love and companion-

ship that pets bring. The elderly, who experi-

ence disproportionate loneliness and loss, are 

especially well served by pets. There is even 

some potential medical benefit to our patients: 

studies have suggested that pet owners have 

fewer annual visits to physicians, take less 

medication, recuperate better from certain sur-

geries and take more walks.  

  

To complement the free adoption program, for 

the past nine years the halls of the San Fran-

cisco VA Medical Center have been graced 

with a permanent 30-piece photography gallery 

of professional photographic portraits of veter-

ans with their pets. Captured in natural light, 

these black and white portraits reveal an ani-

mal-human connection filled with intimacy, 

candor and occasional humor. The theme has a 

rich poignancy: men and women who served 

their country and the animals that serve them 

with allegiance and love. The photo exhibit, 

entitled ñDog Tags,ò has been extremely popu-

lar with veterans, visitors, and staff alike, and 

has been featured on Bay Area TV news pro-

grams and the regional SPCA magazine, Our 

Animals. The exhibit also spent time on tour at 

the San Francisco War Memorial and in the 

halls of VA Central Office. All portraits were 

shot by Don Crowe, PhD. a Bay Area psy-

chologist who is 

one of the leading 

pet photographers 

in the country.   

 

Anyone interested 

in donating to Pets 

for Vets, please 

contact rus-

sell.lemle@va.gov 

for more informa-

tion. 

 

-June Malone, reporting:  

 

This summer, San Francisco VA 

Medical Center will celebrate its 11th 

year of operating Pets for Vets, a pro-

gram designed to provide a cat or dog at no cost to 

any veteran who wants one. To date, the program 

has given out 169 four-legged companion certifi-

cates. Along with a free cat or dog from the local 

animal shelter, the program provides the first week 

of pet food and dog

-training classes. 

The brainchild of 

Russell Lemle, 

Ph.D., Chief Psy-

chologist at the 

SFVAMC, Pets for 

Vets operates 

solely on dona-

tions. Dr. Lemle, a 

pet lover himself, 

used his own funds 

as seed money, and 

enlisted Voluntary 

Service to establish 

a General Post 

Fund for other donations. A significant grant from 

the DMARLOU Foundation kept the project flow-

ing for many years. 

 

Since its inception, Pets for Vets has been very 

warmly received. Word of mouth has been the 

most successful publicity, as one happy veteran 

after another passed on the good news.  The pro-

gram has been highlighted on the nationally syndi-

cated ñDr. Dean Edell Showò on KGO-TV (ABC 

affiliate).  Local San Francisco Chronicle colum-

nist Rob Morse gratefully acknowledged the pro-

gram in his 2001Veterans Day column.    

 

Pets for Vets is a humanitarian effort in which eve-

ryone benefits. Cats and dogs are adopted into 

Pets for Vets:  San Francisco VAMC 
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Past, Present, and Future for VHA: The Realignment 

in Central Office  

George W. Arana, M.D. , Assistant Deputy Under Secretary 

for Health, Clinical Operations . 

VA Psychology Leaders Conference Screenshots 

The State of Healthcare:  Implications for  

Professional Practice  

Katherine C. Nordal, Ph.D. , Executive Director for Pro-

fessional Practice, American Psychological Association, APA 
Practice Organization. 

Update on Psychology Education in VA.  

Robert Zeiss, Ph.D , Director, Associated Health Edu-

cation, Office of Academic Affiliations, VACO. and 

Stephen McCutcheon Ph.D , Director, Psychology 

Training Programs, VA Puget Sound Health Care System, 
Seattle, 

  

The 14th Annual VA Psychology Leaders Conference in San Antonio was packed with informa-

tive  presentations and discussions with a large number of current VA leaders.  The keynote 

presentations and a few of the breakout sessions are listed below.  Handouts for presentation 

are available by clicking  HERE  and then  find  the presentation in the agenda, with the pre-

senter s name is in red, and click the name to retrieve the presentation materials and handouts. 

òCourage to say things which need to be saidó  

   for òleaders who take paths others fear to tread.ó 

òWhat moves is the system around the patient, not the patient around the system.ó  

http://conference.avapl.org/agenda.html


AVAPL  E-Newsletter Summer, 2011: Vol 1,  Is 2  
Page 4 

 

 

VA Psychology Leaders Conference ScreenshotsñContinued 

Evidence -Based Practices in the VA: What Do 

we Know and What Do we Not Yet Know?  

Daniel Kivlahan Ph.D , Associate National Mental 

Health Director for Addictive Disorders, Office of Mental 
Health Services, VA Central Office and 

Lisa M. Najavits, Ph.D, VA Boston Health Care 

System, Professor of Psychiatry, Boston University 
School of Medicine. 

APAõs Role in Meeting the Needs of Military Service 

Memberós, Veterans, and their Families 

Melba Valquez, Ph.D., ABPP , President, American Psycho-

logical Association; Independent Practice, Austin, TX . 

Growing and Establishing a Leadership Vision  

& Developing a VA Career:  Remaining Whole 

and On Track  

Mary Schohn Ph.D , Acting Director, Mental Health 

Operations,  VACO. and 

 David Carroll, Ph.D. , Acting Initiative Lead, Improve  

s MVA Central 
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VA Psychology Leaders Conference ScreenshotsñContinued 

VA Central Office Invited Panel  

Sonja Batten, Ph.D  Assistant Deputy Chief Pa-

tient Care Services Officer for Mental Health, VACO 

David Carroll, Ph.D  Acting Initiative Lead, Im-

prove Veteransô Mental Health, VACO, 

 

Mary Schohn, Ph.D  Acting Director, Mental 

Health Operations, VACO. 
 

Antonette Zeiss, Ph.D  Deputy Chief Patient 

Care Services Officer for Mental Health, VACO. 

The Patient Aligned Care Team: What Is It, 

Who are the Players & Where Do We Fit In?  

Margaret Dundon, Ph.D  National Program Man-

ager, Office of Patient Care Services, VHA National 
Center for Health Promotion & Disease Prevention 

Michael G. Goldstein, M.D.   Associate Chief 

Consultant, Office of Patient Care Services, VHA Na-
tional Center for Health Promotion & Disease Preven-
tion, 

Andrew Pomerantz, M.D.  National Mental 

Health Director for Integrated Care, Office of Mental 
Health Services, VACO. 

Edward Post, M.D., Ph.D  National Medical Di-

rector, Primary Care-Mental Health Integration Pro-
gram, Office of Primary Care Services, VACO. 
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VA Psychology Leaders Conference ScreenshotsñContinued 

Maximizing Your Staffõs Potential:  Manag-

ing Your Flock of Angry Birds  

Jeffrey Burk, Ph.D , National Mental Health Direc-

tor, Psychosocial Rehabilitation & Recovery Services, 
Office of Mental Health Services, VA Central Office  
and 

George Shorter, Ph.D , Chief, Psychology Ser-

vice, North Florida / South Georgia Health Care Sys-
tem, 

Advocacy on Behalf of Veterans.  

Randy Phelps Ph.D , APA Deputy Executive Direc-

tor for Professional Practice  and 

Diane Elmore, Ph.D, MPH, Associate Executive  

Director , APA Public Interest Goverrnment Relations 
Office 

Practical issues in Psychology Leadership: Workload 

Measurement, Productivity, and Data Management  

Bob Gresen, Ph.D , Consultant to VACO Office of Mental 

Health,  and 

Mark Ward, Ph.D., Patient Care Line Manager, Portland VAMC 

òThis process actually began as far back as 1977 é after many previous efforts ... we  

hope our work groupõs draft guidance will officially roll out soon.ó  
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May Convention Photo Collage:  

This conference had something for everyone.  Just a few memorable  moments : 


